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Message from the Acting SED 
Arkansas employees have been training and implementing the new 
Bridges to Opportunity service.  This service combines resources 
offered by national, state and local agricultural organizations to help 
farmers and ranchers start, improve or expand their 
operation.  Bridges to Opportunity is a partnership of USDA and 
non-USDA agricultural agencies, coming together to help provide 
the information farmers and ranchers need.  The Bridges to 
Opportunity service is supported through a customized software 
application that houses information from partner organizations, 
making the information easily accessible to customers seeking 
agricultural resources while in FSA county offices. 

To learn more about Bridges to Opportunity and how it can help 
you, contact your FSA County Office. 

 
Communication is Key in Lending 

Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to providing our farm loan 
borrowers the tools necessary to be a success. A part of ensuring 
this success is providing guidance and counsel from the loan 
application process through the borrower’s graduation to 
commercial lending institutions. While it is FSA’s commitment to 
advise borrowers as they identify goals and evaluate progress, it is 
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crucial for borrowers to communicate with their farm loan staff when 
changes occur. It is the borrower’s responsibility to alert FSA to any 
of the following: 

• Any proposed or significant changes in the farming 
operation; 

• Any significant changes to family income or expenses; 
• The development of problem situations; 
• Any losses or proposed significant changes in security 

In addition, if a farm loan borrower cannot make payments to 
suppliers, other creditors, or FSA on time, contact your farm loan 
staff immediately to discuss loan servicing options. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit history. 
A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are reviewed to verify 
outstanding debts, if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash flow.  

Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will provide a 
copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is up to you to 
contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score. 

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be an 
effective way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt. 
• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts. 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a loan after 
improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
New Actively Engaged Provisions for Non-Family Joint Operations 
or Entities 
Many Farm Service Agency programs require all program participants, either individuals or legal entities, to 
be “actively engaged in farming”. This means participants provide a significant contribution to the farming 
operation, whether it is capital, land, equipment, active personal labor and/or management. For entities, 
each partner, stockholder or member with an ownership interest, must contribute active personal labor 
and/or management to the operation on a regular basis. 

The 2014 Farm Bill established additional payment eligibility provisions relating to the farm management 
component of meeting “actively engaged in farming”. These new provisions apply to joint operations 
comprised of non-family members or partners, stockholders or persons with an ownership in the farming 
operation. Effective for 2016 and subsequent crop years, non-family joint operations are afforded to one 
member that may use a significant contribution of active personal management exclusively to meet the 
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requirements to be determined “actively engaged in farming”. The person or member will be defined as the 
Farm Manager for the purposes of administering these new management provisions.   

In some instances, additional persons or members of a non-family member joint operation who meet the 
definition of Farm Manager may also be allowed to use such a contribution of active personal management 
to meet the eligibility requirements. However, under no circumstances may the number of Farm Managers 
in a non-family joint operation exceed a total of three in any given crop and program year.  

 
Organic Producers and Handlers May Apply for Certification Cost 
Share Reimbursements; Expanded Eligibility for Transition and 
State Certification Cost 
Starting March 20, 2017, organic producers and handlers will be able to visit over 2,100 USDA Farm 
Service Agency (FSA) offices to apply for federal reimbursement to assist with the cost of receiving and 
maintaining organic or transitional certification. 

USDA reimburses organic producers up to 75 percent of the cost of organic certification, but only about half 
of the nation’s organic operations currently participate in the program. Starting March 20, USDA will provide 
a uniform, streamlined process for organic producers and handlers to apply for organic cost share 
assistance either by mail or in person. 

USDA is making changes to increase participation in the National Organic Certification Cost Share Program 
(NOCCSP) and the Agricultural Management Assistance Organic Certification Cost Share Program, and at 
the same time provide more opportunities for organic producers to access other USDA programs, such as 
disaster protection and loans for farms, facilities and marketing. Producers can also access information on 
nonfederal agricultural resources, and get referrals to local experts, including organic agriculture, through 
USDA’s Bridges to Opportunity service at the local FSA office. 

Historically, many state departments of agriculture have obtained grants to disburse reimbursements to 
those producers and handlers qualifying for cost share assistance. FSA will continue to partner with states 
to administer the programs. For states that want to continue to directly administer the programs, 
applications will be due Feb. 17, 2017.   

Eligible producers include any certified producers or handlers who have paid organic or transitional 
certification fees to a USDA-accredited certifying agent. Application fees, inspection costs, fees related to 
equivalency agreement/ arrangement requirements, travel/per diem for inspectors, user fees, sales 
assessments and postage are all eligible for a cost share reimbursement from USDA. 

Once certified, producers and handlers are eligible to receive reimbursement for up to 75 percent of 
certification costs each year up to a maximum of $750 per certification scope—crops, livestock, wild crops 
and handling. This announcement also adds transitional certification and state organic program fees as 
additional scopes. 

To learn more about organic certification cost share, please visit www.fsa.usda.gov/organic or contact a 
local FSA office by visiting http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
USDA Announces Enrollment Period for Safety Net Coverage in 
2017 
Producers on farms with base acres under the safety net programs established by the 2014 Farm Bill, 
known as the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) or Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs, can visit their local 
FSA office to sign contracts and enroll for the 2017 crop year. The enrollment period will continue until Aug. 
1, 2017. 

Since shares and ownership of a farm can change year-to-year, producers on the farm must enroll by 
signing a contract each program year.  

If a farm is not enrolled during the 2017 enrollment period, the producers on that farm will not be eligible for 
financial assistance from the ARC or PLC programs for the 2017 crop should crop prices or farm revenues 
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fall below the historical price or revenue benchmarks established by the program. Producers who made 
their elections in 2015 must still enroll during the 2017 enrollment period. 

The ARC and PLC programs were authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and offer a safety net to agricultural 
producers when there is a substantial drop in prices or revenues for covered commodities. Covered 
commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, grain sorghum, 
lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium grain rice (which includes 
short grain and sweet rice), safflower seed, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat. Upland cotton is 
no longer a covered commodity. For more details regarding these programs, go to www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-
plc. 

For more information, producers are encouraged to visit their local FSA office. To find a local FSA office, 
visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
USDA Encourages Producers to Consider Risk Protection 
Coverage before Crop Sales Deadlines 
The Farm Service Agency encourages producers to examine available USDA crop risk protection options, 
including federal crop insurance and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) coverage, 
before the applicable crop sales deadline. 

Producers are reminded that crops not covered by insurance may be eligible for NAP. The 2014 Farm Bill 
expanded NAP to include higher levels of protection. Beginning, underserved and limited resource farmers 
are now eligible for free catastrophic level coverage, as well as discounted premiums for additional levels of 
protection." 

Federal crop insurance covers crop losses from natural adversities such as drought, hail and excessive 
moisture. NAP covers losses from natural disasters on crops for which no permanent federal crop insurance 
program is available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, fruits, vegetables, mushrooms, 
floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial 
crops. 

Producers can determine if crops are eligible for federal crop insurance or NAP by visiting 
https://webapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/actuarialinformationbrowser2017/CropCriteria.aspx.  

NAP basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses that exceed 50 
percent of expected production, with higher levels of coverage, up to 65 percent of their expected 
production at 100 percent of the average market price, including coverage for organics and crops marketed 
directly to consumers. 

Deadlines for coverage vary by state and crop. To learn more about NAP visit www.fsa.usda.gov/nap or 
contact your local USDA Service Center. To find your local USDA Service Centers go to 
http://offices.usda.gov.   

Federal crop insurance coverage is sold and delivered solely through private insurance agents. Agent lists 
are available at all USDA Service Centers or at USDA’s online Agent Locator: 
http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/#. Producers can use the USDA Cost Estimator, 
https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx, to predict insurance premium costs. 

 
FSAfarm+, FSA’s Customer Self-Service Portal 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) has launched a new tool to provide 
farmers and ranchers with remote access to their personal farm information using their home computers. 
Farmers and ranchers can now view, print or export their personal farm data all without visiting an FSA 
county office. 

The program, known as FSAfarm+, provides you with secure access to view your personal FSA data, such 
as base and yields, Conservation Reserve Program data, other conservation program acreage, Highly 
Erodible Land Conservation and Wetland Conservation status information, field boundaries, farm imagery, 
name and address details, contact information and membership interest and shares in the operation. This 
data will be available in real time, at no cost to the producer and allow operators and owners to export and 
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print farm records, including maps. Producers also can electronically share their data with a crop insurance 
agent from their own personal computer. 

Farm operators and owners first will need “Level 2 eAuthentication” to access the webportal. This level of 
security ensures that personal information is protected for each user. Level 2 access can be obtained by 
going to www.eauth.usda.gov, completing the required information and then visiting your local FSA office to 
finalize access. 

For more information on FSAfarm+, the customer self-service portal, contact your local FSA office. To find 
your local FSA county office, click http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Producers are Encouraged to Report Prevented Planting and 
Failed Acres 
USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers to report prevented planting and failed acres in order 
to establish or retain FSA program eligibility for some programs. 

Producers should report crop acreage they intended to plant, but due to natural disaster, were prevented 
from planting.  Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, no later than 
15 calendar days after the final planting date as established by FSA and Risk Management Agency (RMA).  

Contact your local FSA office for a list of final planting dates by crop.  

If a producer is unable to report the prevented planting acreage within the 15 calendar days following the 
final planting date, a late-filed report can be submitted.  Late-filed reports will only be accepted if FSA 
conducts a farm visit to assess the eligible disaster condition that prevented the crop from being planted.  A 
measurement service fee will be charged. 

Additionally, producers with failed acres should also use form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, to report failed 
acres.  

Producers of hand-harvested crops must notify FSA of damage or loss through the administrative County 
Office within 72 hours of the date of damage or loss first becomes apparent. This notification can be 
provided by filing a CCC-576, email, fax or phone. Producers who notify the County Office by any method 
other than by filing the CCC-576 are still required to file a CCC-576, Notice of Loss, within the required 15 
calendar days. 

For losses on crops covered by the Non-Insured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP), producers must 
file a Notice of Loss within 15 days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses become 
apparent.  Producers must timely file a Notice of Loss for failed acres on all crops including grasses.  

 
2017 Acreage Reporting Dates  
In order to comply with FSA program eligibility requirements, all producers are encouraged to visit their local 
FSA office to file an accurate crop certification report by the applicable deadline. 

Acreage reporting dates vary by crop and by county so please contact your local FSA office for a list of 
county-specific deadlines.  

The following exceptions apply to acreage reporting dates: 

• If the crop has not been planted by the applicable acreage reporting date, then the acreage must be 
reported no later than 15 calendar days after planting is completed. 

• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the applicable acreage reporting date, then the 
acreage must be reported no later than 30 calendars days after purchase or acquiring the lease. 
Appropriate documentation must be provided to the county office. 

• If a perennial forage crop is reported with the intended use of “cover only,” “green manure,” “left 
standing,” or “seed,” then the acreage must be reported by July 15th. 
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Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) policy holders should note that the acreage reporting 
date for NAP covered crops is the earlier of the applicable dates or 15 calendar days before grazing or 
harvesting of the crop begins. 

For questions regarding crop certification and crop loss reports, please contact your local FSA office. 

 
Rates and Dates 

 

 
 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in this meeting/function/event 
should contact their local County Executive Director or Sharon Baker at 501-301-3014, (TDD# or Federal 
Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339, and (Sharon.Baker@ar.usda.gov).

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., 
SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 
(Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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